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OWSLEBURY PARISH COUNCIL 
 MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 

9th September 2019 
COMMENCING AT 7:30 PM IN OWSLEBURY PARISH HALL 

 
PRESENT. 
Parish Councillor John Chapman (Chair). 
Parish Councillors: Paul Phillips, Paul Bowes, Roger Page, Mark Egerton, Will Martin 

   
IN ATTENDANCE. 
Responsible Financial Officer (RFO) Juanita Madgwick 
District Councillor Laurence Ruffell (Left after item 128/19) 

   
 

6 members of the public were present and left after item 128/19.  
 
121/19 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE. 
 Charlotte Thompson 
 Hugh Lumby 
 Rob Humby 
 
122/19 DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS FOR AGENDA ITEMS. 

Councillor Egerton disclosed an interest in the planning applications on Long Ash and Old 
Barn Cottage. 

 
123/19 APPROVAL OF MINUTES. 
 Councillors noted their acceptance of the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held 9

th
 

August 2019, and the Council Resolved, unanimously, they were a true record. 
 
124/19 PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS. 
  

a) Planning Applications 
 
Bottom Pond Cottage (Siting of a Shepherd Hut) 
 
Several members of the public wished to raise their concern over the above planning 
application noting the following points. 
 
The members of the public wanted to understand the difference between recreational 
land and tourism land.  They wanted to know why all the information was not on the portal 
until August even though the planning application was first put on the portal in July.  The 
planning department had not given the public enough time to comment as not all the 
information was input onto the portal.  The planning department had only given the public 
7 days to comment rather than the 21days they should have done. The planning 
application shows the old access point. 
 
The members of the public had researched the section between the bridleway and the 
fence and believe that the applicant does not own this piece of land.   
 
The members of the public believe that the main access point to the field is over the 
Badgers set and that the access to the bridle path is the hedgerow which is protected. 
They believe that the Badgers report had been carried out recently.  The planning 
applicant had also used the ecology report from the last planning application.   

 
125/19 COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORTS 
  

 The County Councillor was not present so no report was made. 

 
 DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORT 
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District Councillor Ruffell commented on the district Councillor Report (Appendix 1), which 
had been circulated to councillors before the meeting. 
 
Councillor Ruffell wished to bring to the Councils attention that Winchester had approved a 76 
thousand capacity for Boomtown in 2020.   
 
The Councillors asked Councillor Ruffell what method the Council uses to decide where 
Dragon patcher is to be located.  Councillor Ruffell wasn’t sure and directed the Council to 
Hampshire Highways. 
 
The Councillors asked why there were ongoing consultations regarding the new M3/A34 link.  
Councillor Ruffell responded that the new Council has input new objections. He also noted 
that SDNP had objections as they want a cycle lane and footpaths to be included. 

 
 
126/19 POLICE & NEIGBOURHOOD WATCH REPORT 
 

Councillor Bowes noted that there had been thefts from cars and properties around the area 
and that a car had been stolen from Morestead but no information could be found on this. 

  
a) ACSO  

The Clerk noted that Swanmore and Shedfield Parish Councils will be recruiting an ACSO 
and Owslebury had registered their interest in joining this venture.  The Clerk noted that 
Swanmore would like to know how many hours Owslebury would like to hire the ACSO 
for a week. 
 
After some discussion the Councillors asked the Clerk to find out how much it would cost 
per hour for the ACSO before a decision could be made.  There was discussion on what 
would be the best hours for them to be in Owslebury.  It was felt that 2 half days would 
probably good starting point depending on cost.  

 

Action: By Whom: 

To contact Swanmore PC and find out how much per hour the 
ACSO would cost 

The Clerk 

 
127/19 PLANNING 
 

a) Planning Applications 
 

SDNP/19/03770/HOUS Long Ash Pitcot Lane Owslebury SO21 1LR 

Proposal: Retrospective permission for alterations to the annex under the approved 

plans under application SDNP/18/05427/HOUS 

PC Comment The Council wish to strongly object to this planning application.   

The Council would like to object on the following points: 

¶ The planning process has not been followed fairly 

¶ The Parish Council would like to raise concerns on the planning 

process 

¶ The Parish Council would like this application to be taken to the 

planning committee. 

 

SDNP/19/03851/APNB Longwood Farm Longwood Warren Petersfield Road Cheesefoot Head 
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Hampshire  

Proposal: Agricultural building 

PC Comment This was not discussed at the meeting as the planning application had 

already been approved. 

 

SDNP/19/04103/HOUS The Long House Main Road Owslebury SO21 1LU 

Proposal: Detached Garage/ Workshop 

PC Comment The Parish Council do not wish to comment on this planning application. 

 

SDNP/19/03975/FUL Old Barn Cottage Main Road Owslebury SO21 1LU 

Proposal: Proposed change of use of internal staircase and first floor to holiday lets 

PC Comment The Parish Council do not wish to comment on this planning application. 

However The Parish Council would like to see the following condition on 

this planning application should the application be approved. 

That no cars should be parked in the road and there should be adequate 

parking at the site.  

There should be no further expansion to the building and the Holiday lets 

are only let in the normal holidays times (March ï Oct) 

 

SDNP/19/03493/FUL Land to the rear of Bottom Pond Cottages Morestead Hill Morestead 

SO21 1JE 

Proposal: Change of use of agricultural field to site 1 No shepherd hut 

PC Comment The Council wish to strongly object to this planning application.   

The Council would like to object on the following points: 

¶ The planning department was unable to cope with the planning 

process. 

¶ The Parish Council would like to see this application to be reviewed 

by the planning manager. 

Specifically the following points have not been dealt with properly: 

¶ The ownership of the access point to the field. 

¶ The ecology report that was used was for the previous application 

¶ The Badgers (the Badgers set is supposedly where the access is) 

¶ The lack of clarity in the application 

¶ There has not been the correct amount of time to comment on the 

application due to not all the papers being on the planning portal 
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¶ Not all the information was on the planning portal in a timely 

manner. 

The Council will be writing to WCC Chief executive and the Cabinet 

Member for Planning Department to request that they personally 

review the way the planning process has been used in this 

application. 

 
 

b) Planning Decisions 
 

SDNP/19/03413/NMA Amberleigh Main Road Owslebury SO21 1LP 

Proposal: NMA to SDNP/18/05395/HOUS- Reorientation of two proposed living 

room windows on the existing west elevation. Reduction of existing low 

chimney stack along existing west elevation to suit new windows. 

Omission of proposed window in the study extension on the west 

elevation. Addition of proposed window in the study extension on the north 

elevation. Introduction of new access roof light to the first floor extension 

roof. 

Decision:  Approved 

 

SDNP/19/02780/HOUS Elm Farm Baybridge Lane Owslebury SO21 1JN 

Proposal: Refurbishment of existing flint barn to become living accommodation, 

Demolition of existing attached garage and erection of new, single storey 

side extension to house utility, pantry and WC, New two storey extension 

to house new main entrance, master suite and sun room, Demolition of 

stables block. 

Decision:  Approved 

 

SDNP/19/02383/DCOND Hill Farm Jackmans Hill Morestead SO21 1LZ 

Proposal: Discharge of Conditions 3 and 4 of approved planning permission 

SDNP/18/06474/HOUS 

Decision:  Approved 

 
c) Enforcement 

 
The Clerk noted that the planning application for Little Ranch was to be taken to the planning 
committee. 

 
128/19 EASTLEIGH LOCAL PLAN 
 

a) Public Examination 
Councillor Chapman noted that the public examination starts on 21

st
 November for the 

Local Eastleigh plan.  The examination could take up to 6 months.  There is a briefing 
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meeting on the process on Thursday 12
th
 September.  Councillor Chapman will be 

attending.  
 
129/19 HIGHWAYS 
 

a) Quotes for installation of wooden posts around Islands opposite the Ship Inn 
 
The Clerk noted that she had only received 1 quote, in time for the meeting and asked if this 
item could be brought forward to October’s meeting.  The Council were happy with this. 
 
The Council discussed the issue with parking around the Islands by the Ship Inn.  There was 
some discussion around the possibility of removing the pavement outside the Ship Inn.  The 
Council asked the Clerk to contact Hampshire County Council regarding the removal of the 
pavement. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To contact Hampshire Highways on removing the pavement outside the 
Ship Inn 

The Clerk 

 
 

b) Draft Transport Drop in session 
 
The Clerk noted that she had received an email inviting the Parish Council to attend a drop in 
session in Southampton regarding the Draft Transport plan.  After some discussion the 
Council Resolved unanimously not to attend, as they felt it would be more beneficial to make 
a comment when the plan is in its later stages. 

 
c) General Matters 

1. Pitcot Lane Sign 
The Clerk noted that she had received a response from Hampshire Highways regarding 
putting a new sign up in Main Road, opposite Pitcot Lane directing all HGV’s to turn right.   
See Appendix 2.  The Councillors were unhappy with the response as they felt residents 
of the village would back this venture and McKenzie Feed Mill had also backed this 
venture. 
 
The Councillors Resolved unanimously to write a letter to Rob Humby and Hampshire 
Highways on this response. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To write to Rob Humby regarding the response from Hampshire 
Highways on a sign to direct HGV’s right when they come out of 
Pitcot Lane 

The Clerk 

 
 

2. Painted Lines at Whites Hill Crossroads 
The Clerk asked if the White Lines had been painted at the crossroads at Whites Hill, the 
Councillors noted that the lines had not been re- painted yet.  The Clerk will chase this up 
as this was becoming a dangerous crossroads to those who do not know the area and 
would not know to stop.  
 

3. Tree in Baybridge Lane 
The Clerk noted that she had written to the owners of the tree that had been identified as 
dangerous by a resident.  The Clerk had received a reply from the owners who had had 
noted that the branch had fallen and part of it was now on the side of the road and some 
had been removed.  They had contacted Hampshire Highways who had identified that the 
tree was not dangerous.  
 
 

4. Hatchers Lane and Hensting Lane (White Lines) 
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Councillor Martin noted that the White Lines on the road at Hatchers Lane into (unknown 
road) have been worn away and need replacing.  The Councillors asked the Clerk to 
contact Hampshire Highways to get these repainted. 
 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To contact Hampshire Highways to get the lines on the road at 
Hatchers Lane repainted  

The Clerk 

 
 

130/19 RIGHTS OF WAY 
 

a) Red Lane 
 
Councillors Chapman noted that the Council had agreed last month for a specimen sample 
patch to be resurfaced of Red Lane.  Part of this had been completed at the weekend.  
Councillors Chapman and Page had inspected this area and were happy with the result.  The 
Councillors had informed the land owner that this had been completed.  The sample patch will 
be finished in the next couple of weeks.  Councillor Chapman noted that there had been a 
complaint from a resident regarding this sample patch, Councillors Chapman explained that 
the Parish Council had agreed to this and explained what was happening. 
 
The Councillors felt that an OIS should go out to explain what is going on, on Red Lane. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To put out an OIS to explain what is happening at Red Lane The Clerk 

 
 

b) General Matters 
 
1. Water Lane Resurfacing 

The Clerk asked the Council if Water Lane needed to be resurfaced.  After some 
discussion the Councillors Resolved unanimously that the bridleway did not need to be 
resurfaced. However the Council noted that 2 lengths of 25 yards were exposed and that 
the Council should contact Hampshire Countryside regarding how to deal with this. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To contact Hampshire Countryside regarding the exposed parts of Water 
Lane 

The Clerk 

 
 

2. Path Wardens 
The Clerk noted that she had received 2 responses to becoming a Path Warden.  The 
Councillors asked the Clerk to contact Hampshire Countryside to see what the next steps 
would be for them to become Path Wardens and then contact them. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To contact Hampshire Countryside to see what the next steps were to 
become a Path Warden 

The Clerk 

 
 
131/19 OPEN SPACES, RECREATION AND PLAYGROUND 
 

a) Quotes for Playground Inspections 
 
The Clerk noted that she had received the following quotes for 1 playground inspection a year 
independent of the Annual inspection carried out by Winchester City Council. 
 
1. AVA Recreation:  £65.00 + VAT 
2. The Playground Inspectors: £125.00 + VAT 
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3. Vita Play:   £420.00 + VAT 
 
After some discussion the Councillors wished to understand what would be inspected and 
checked in this type of playground inspection.  Therefore asked the Clerk to bring this forward 
to the next meeting and contact the above to understand what would be checked. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To contact the above companies to understand what would be checked in 
this inspection 

The Clerk 

 
 

132/19 FINANCE, ADMINISTRATION AND STATUTORY 
 

a) Recruitment Policy 
The Council Resolved, unanimously, to re-confirm the Recruitment Policy and asked the 
Clerk place a copy of the website. 

 
b) Press Policy 

The Council Resolved, unanimously, to re-confirm the Recruitment Policy and asked the 
Clerk place a copy of the website. 

 
c) Council to use a P.O Box address 

The Clerk noted that she felt that the Parish Council should use a PO Box address 
instead of the Clerks personal address for ease of use and security.  The Clerk noted that 
this would be of a cost of £285 per year. 
 
The Council Resolved, unanimously to approve the use a PO Box for the Parish Councils 
address. 
 

d) Payments and Receipts 
The Council Resolved unanimously to approve the following payments and authorised 
the Chairman, Councillor Phillips or Councillor Martin to authorise the electronic 
payments as necessary. 

 
Payments: 
 

PAYMENTS 
Amount 
(£) 

Payee Purpose 
Payment 
Type 

52 44.00  Askimett    CC 

53 2.95  Paper   CC 

54 28.86  1&1 Internet invoice 203018455524   DD 

55 21.65  OPH Hall Hire July 19     

56 4.20  6 1st Class Stamps   CC 

57 380.20  Clerks Salary August      

58 95.00  HMRC     

59 11.25  Clerks Expenses Aug     

60 240.00  PKF Littlejohn LLP (Auditor)     

61 7.21  SSE (Street Lights)     

62 210.00  Steve Comley Grass Cutting Aug     

 
 
Receipts: 
 

Voucher 
Amount 
(£) 

Payee Purpose   
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RECEIPTS         

14 0.04  Interest Business banking account     

15 11.25  Penni Harrison Use of Playground     

 
 

e) CPRE Membership 
The Council Resolved, unanimously to become a member of the CPRE for the next year 

at the cost of £36. 

 
f) General Matters 

 
1. Auditors Report 

The Council noted the email dated 4
th
 September 2019 (Appendix 3) received from 

PKF Littlejohn confirming the completion of the audit of the 2018/19 Annual Return 
and also confirming there were no matters of concern they wished to report to the 
Council and public. 

 
133/19 CLERKS REPORT 

The Council noted the Clerk’s report and discussed what actions are to be taken. (Appendix 

4) 

 
 
134/19 INFORMATION EXCHANGE AND AGENDA ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING 
 

1. Broadband 
The Clerk noted that she had received an email from a resident regarding Broadband in 
the Longwood area of the village.  The Clerk noted that she had replied explaining that 
SSE was still waiting for a response regarding a power source for the Cabinet.  However 
the Clerk noted that when contacting SSE, SSE had stopped the job.  Therefore the Clerk 
had contacted Glenn Pacey for an update; however no response had been received. 
 

2. Ash Tree on Whites Hill 
Councillor Egerton noted that the Ash Tree’s root on Whites Hill had raised the road 
surface and asked the Council if they would like to see the tree removed.  The Council 
asked the Clerk to contact Hampshire Highways to seek advice. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To contact Hampshire Highways to gain advice on the bump in the road at 
Whites Hill and the removal of the Ash Tree 

The Clerk 

 
 
135/19 DATE OF NEXT COUNCIL MEETING. 

The Council agreed the next Council Meeting would be on Monday 14
th
 October 2019 at 

7.30pm in the Committee Room.  

The meeting closed at 9:24pm 

 

Chairman:  PP  Date:  14/10/19 
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Appendix 1 
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Appendix 2 – Email From Hampshire Highways (Pitcot Lane Sign) 
 

Dear Juanita 
  
Whilst we could provide an advisory directional sign to encourage HGV’s to turn right 
out of Pitcot Lane, I do have some reservations about this. 
  
I appreciate that the Parish Council has raised the issue a number of times about 
HGV movements through the village from the south, but as previously discussed this 
is a common issue countywide and it can be difficult controlling HGV movements to 
everyone’s satisfaction.  I am cautious that directing HGV’s to turn right out of Pitcot 
Lane will affect the properties through the northern section of the village and may not 
be popular with these residents.  It also takes these HGV’s past the village hall and 
access road to the school. 
  
I understand the point that the southern route to/from the village is longer with some 
narrow lanes, but feel the impact within the village itself is similar whichever direction 
the HGV’s travel, with Pitcot Lane located approximately midway within the village 
centre.  Also, taking these vehicles past the school access would perhaps be of 
more concern locally. 
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HGV drivers choosing to travel back south to the B2177/B3354, rather than north to 
Belmore Lane/Morstead Road, may have legitimate reasons to do so and this is 
often the argument when considering these types of issues. 
  
Without any proven safety history related to HGV movements through the village, I 
feel there may be as many concerns created as resolved by providing the sign being 
requested.  Unless the Parish Council can provide some reassurance that the local 
community is fully behind this request and they are also aware of the potential 
knock-on effects, then I feel that, on balance, re-directing HGV’s may not necessarily 
be appropriate. 
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Appendix 3 - Auditors Report 
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Appendix 4 – Clerks Report 
 

Action: Parish Hall Advisory Committee. By Whom: 

¶ Clerk to set-up and prepared preliminary list of issues Clerk 

¶ OPHMC to consider revisions to current constitution 

¶ Currently ‘On Hold’ 

On Hold 

 

Action: Local transport services. By Whom: 

¶ Council to consider other transport options. 

¶ Council to consider transport from Twyford to Owslebury 

Clerk  

¶ Awaiting outcome of HCC review On Hold 

 

Action: Positioning of signs. By Whom: 

¶ Clerk to discuss with HH positioning of signs at Longwood Road junction and 

Portsmouth/Hurst Lane. 

Clerk  

¶ To discuss with Hampshire Highways on their visit to Owslebury in March. 

 

 

 

Action: HGV signage By Whom: 

¶ Councillors/Clerk to consider need/cost re better signage to local businesses. 

¶ Councillors/ Clerk to consider better signage at Whites Hill and Jackmans Hill 

Clerk  

¶ To discuss with Hampshire Highways on their visit to Owslebury in March.  

 

 

 


